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A reception to welcome A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D., newly-elected member of the Governing Board, was held from 6:00 to 6:45 p.m. in the Board Room Corridor.  

A workshop on accreditation standards and processes was held from 7:00 to 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.  Dr. Floyd Hogue and Rob Simas made the presentation for the Governing Board.  

SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:37 p.m., on Wednesday, January 19, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

A.C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

None

Others Present:

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Ernie Fuentes, J.D., Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from the public. 

6.
REPORTS 

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Terri Martin-McCaffrey presented the report on behalf of Makenzie Spillner.  Ms. Martin-McCaffrey reported that ASSC will be back in session next Tuesday and will need to fill a few vacancies on the ASSC Executive Board.  There are 16 students serving on accreditation committees and three students serving on the Student Learning Outcomes (SLO) Task Force.  Events planned for the spring include “Solano Daze” Multi Cultural Week and the 5th annual Mardi Gras/Monte Carlo Night.  

(b)
Academic Senate

Academic Senate President Gail Kropp reported that: 

--the theme for the required Flex Day was “Taking Care of Yourself” where some started the day with a trail walk led by Noel Robinson, Student Health Nurse. Dr. Gary Dreibelbis served as the Master of Ceremonies.  Jack Schouten provided a poetry reading followed by an art presentation by Marc Lancet.  Superintendent-President Perfumo presented the welcome and College update. Rick McGuire provided the motivational speech prior to breakout sessions, lunch and division meetings.  

--the Academic Senate met all day on January 13.  A luncheon and joint meeting with the Division Deans was held in the afternoon.  In the morning, the Senate continued discussion on academic integrity including a review of the College’s current statement on academic honesty.  A charge was given to a subcommittee to draft a new and comprehensive academic integrity policy of which it is hoped that a provisional draft can be ready by the end of the semester.  

--the Senate has directed the Curriculum Committee to postpone consideration of any changes to the General Education requirement until the Senate has evaluated the College’s General Education statement and developed a grid or checklist to evaluate future additions or deletions to the requirement.  

--the afternoon session on January 13 included a presentation by Dr. Hogue on the College’s 2005-06 institutional priorities followed by a Senate list of items of interest to Senators and Deans.  Subsequent discussions focused on faculty hiring and recommendations for 2005-06.  Academic Senate President Kropp reported that the Senate and Division Deans are in agreement on the faculty hiring recommendations in light of the full-time faculty obligation number.  The Senate and Deans also received an accreditation update and presentation/distribution of a questionnaire on SLOs.  The purpose of the questionnaire is to establish baseline data about the type and variety of assessment data currently used in courses throughout the College.  The questionnaire will help provide evidence of student learning and that the College is conducting campus-wide dialogue concerning the implementation of SLOs at the course, program and degree level at Solano College. 
(c)
Superintendent-President

Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--a prioritized list of the 16 recommended faculty positions based on the full-time faculty obligation number from the State Chancellor’s Office was provided to Governing Board members.  Dr. Fuentes has been working aggressively with the timelines to get the announcements out in the Chronicle of Higher Education and to prepare for the interview process.  

--at the last Board meeting, a question was asked about the cancellation of the Cabling and Fiber Optics course.  Dr. Perfumo turned the floor over to Dr. Hogue who responded that Electronics 105 Cabling and Fiber Optics was deleted as it became obsolete when the course was made into two courses:  Electronics 111 and Electronics 112.  

Dr. Perfumo introduced Dr. Judy Stratton, who is serving as the Interim Dean of Counseling, while recruitment takes place for a permanent Dean.  Dr. Stratton is a veteran in the field and served most recently as Superintendent-President of Barstow College.  

Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--Solano College hosted the Vacaville Chamber Mixer on January 10, 2005.  Dr. Perfumo gave special thanks to Trustee Phil McCaffrey who was able to get many prizes donated for the event.  Dr. Perfumo also expressed appreciation to Leslie Rota who coordinated with Dr. Shatzer on logistics and food for the Mixer.  Dr. Perfumo stated that the Mixer was an outstanding and well-attended event.  Trustee McCaffrey expressed appreciation to Janice Larsen and Andrea Uhl who helped with the food and Frances Mason for donations from the Bookstore.  Dr. Perfumo expressed appreciation to Trustee Wilkerson and Trustee Ubalde for attending the Mixer.  

--the fourth annual Martin Luther King Celebration was held on Saturday, January 15, 2005, at SCC.  Dr. Perfumo commended Dr. Shirley Lewis and the committee for the outstanding job they did in planning the celebration.  Dr. Perfumo announced that Ted Harding received the Living the Dream Achievement Award along with a Re-entry single parent student and mother of six children.  Speakers were Vice President James M. Bracy (Ret.) and Pastor James Ray from True Love Baptist Church.  
--January 19 is the first day of classes.  Enrollment is up approximately three-fourths of a percent.  Dr. Perfumo commented that at the budget workshop she attended last week, she learned that statewide, there are fewer students in the community college system as a result of the increase in student fees; however, the students who are enrolled are taking more units.  

--the Legislative and Finance Commission meeting she attended last week provided an opportunity to meet with lobbyists to talk about the budget prior to attending the budget workshop the next day.  Dr. Perfumo highlighted the following aspects of the Governor’s budget proposal for community colleges:  (1) COLA - 3.93 percent; (2) growth -3 percent; and (3) redirecting and shifting of State Teachers’ Retirement System (STRS) costs of 2 percent from the state to local community college districts resulting in a cut of approximately $40 million to community college districts or $34 per student.  (For SCC, this would represent a $300,000 hit.)  The Governor has proposed an initiative with funding in economic development to increase coordination between community colleges and high schools for fully articulated, industry-driven career technical education programs.  Dr. Perfumo stated that some funds have been shifted away from some categorical programs.  She stated that Governor Schwarzeneggar has made a commitment not to increase student fees in the 2005 budget.  Dr. Perfumo further stated that the Governor has proposed a partial suspension or re-benching of Proposition 98 whereby a $2.3 billion cut would be shared by community colleges and K-12 districts that would be a permanent cut to our base.  Dr. Perfumo stated that many lobbying organizations such as the California Teachers Association (CTA), Faculty Association of Community Colleges (FACC) and the Association of California Community College Administrators (ACCCA) have joined together to rally around the funding issues for lobby day at the end of the month.  In addition, Chancellor Drummond has also indicated that the system and system office is committed to lobby for the restoration of Prop. 98 and STRS funds.

Trustee Ubalde asked how the decisions were made to fill recommended faculty positions and to what extent community needs are met.  Dr. Perfumo explained that the established process involves the Vice President of Academic Affairs working collaboratively with each of the Educational Deans and the faculty who request new positions.  Weekly student contact hours per full-time equivalent students within a program are considered.  Last year, Genetech requested that our biotechnology program be expanded to meet Genentech’s training needs.  Nursing is another example where Solano is trying to meet the needs of the community by partnering with local hospitals.  Dr. Hogue provided further detail about the process and spoke about meeting the faculty obligation number assigned by the Chancellor’s Office.  Academic Senate President Kropp also spoke of the various ways faculty input is provided and built into the process  from the ground floor.  Trustee Ubalde expressed hope that more detail can be provided in an orientation session so that he can gain insight on the matter.  

In answer to a question posed by Trustee Claffey, all of the 16 faculty positions are replacements with the exception of two positions:  one in cosmetology and one in nursing.  

· Bond Update

Mark Newton, Program Manager, stated that the next round of projects to be added to the Bond Project include Building 700, Building 800 and the annex and a Request for Qualifications package to be developed for the sports complex. 

Mr. Newton introduced members of the Kitchell Team including Al Rosen who is taking on the responsibilities previously done by Tom Berger.  Wendy Locke, Program Manager for the Vallejo Center who is also starting negotiations for the Vacaville Center; and Benga Olayomi who is working as Construction Manager leading the bidding process and overseeing the 1800 project and the Nut Tree aeronautics project.

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of December 15, 2004

Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2004-05; Approval of Job Descriptions; Request for Unpaid Leave of Absence 

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings 

(d)
Resolution to Authorize Signatures on Official Financial Documents, 


Resolution No. 04/05-15
(e)
Resolution for Contract Authorization and Signatures for District Bank Accounts, 


Resolution No. 04/05-16
Academic Affairs

(f)
Interagency Agreement Between Solano Community College and the Foundation for California Community Colleges

(g)
Board Representatives to Solano County Community College District Advisory Committees

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.  

9.
RETIREMENT OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a)
Resignation to Retire—Vicki Osage

Rick Ida, Division Dean, Fine & Applied Arts, spoke on behalf of Vicki Osage who is retiring after 14 years of fortuitous service to SCC.  Ms. Osage began her service in 1992 as the first classified staff member for the new state preschool grant.  Dean Ida stated that Ms. Osage’s full-day classroom has become famous with parents and practicum students.  Ms. Osage is a graduate of Solano’s Early Childhood Education Program who transferred to Sacramento State to receive her bachelor’s degree and is now in the process of finishing graduate work there also.  Mr. Ida expressed pride in seeing the success of one of his former students and indicated that Solano will have a great loss with the retirement of Vicki Osage.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the resignation to retire for Vicki Osage effective May 26, 2005.  The motion passed unanimously.

10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President
(a)
Authorization of Payment for Board Members’ Absence, Resolution No. 04/05-17

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight  for authorization of payment for Board Members’ absence, Resolution No. 04/05-17.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

ADVISORY VOTE--Student Trustee Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES—Trustee James M. Claffey, Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee Phil McCaffrey, Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee A. C. "Tony" Ubalde, Jr., Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson, Board President Denis Honeychurch 

NOES—None

ABSENT—None

Human Resources
(b)
Classified Reduction in Force – Resolution No. 04/05-18 and Classified Employment


Appointment

Dr. Ernie Fuentes presented this item and explained that the reduction in force is due to discontinuance of the Workability Program.  

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight  and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the classified reduction in force – Resolution No. 04/05-18 and the classified employment appointment of Cheryl Williams as the Student Services I, DSP, 174 workdays, 8 hours per day effective January 20, 2005.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

ADVISORY VOTE--Student Trustee Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES—Trustee James M. Claffey, Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee Phil McCaffrey, Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee A. C. "Tony" Ubalde, Jr., Vice President Jerry R. Wilkerson, Board President Denis Honeychurch 

NOES—None

ABSENT—None

Administrative & Business Services
(c)
Establishment of Non-resident Tuition Fee, Resolution No. 04/05-19

Dr. Wright presented this item requesting to increase the non-resident tuition fee from $149 to $151 in compliance with the Education Code.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith  and seconded by Vice President Jerry R. Wilkerson for approval of Resolution No. 04/05-19.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

ADVISORY VOTE--Student Trustee Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES—Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee Phil McCaffrey, Trustee Willie McKnight, Vice President Jerry R. Wilkerson, Board President Denis Honeychurch, Trustee A. C. "Tony" Ubalde, Jr., Trustee James M. Claffey

NOES—None

ABSENT—None

(d)
AB 2910 Quarterly Report, First Quarter, FY 2004/05

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the 

AB 2910 Quarterly Report, First Quarter, FY 2004/05.  The motion passed unanimously.

(e)
Selection Results and Approval to Award Contract for Upgrade of the Fire Alarm System, Fairfield Campus

Mark Newton stated that as one of the efforts for standardization of equipment across the District, systems were reviewed that were essential to facilities’ operation.  Through the evaluation, it was determined that it would be beneficial for the District to have a single source for the fire alarm system across the campus.  Mr. Newton explained the process for selecting the best vendor to provide the best system as well as ongoing maintenance.  Three qualifications packages were received; two were interviewed.  Based on qualifications, appropriateness of the system, ability to service the system and the price for the system on an ongoing basis, Mr. Newton recommended Edwards Systems Technology Quality Sound.  

A question arose concerning local vendors.  Mr. Newton referred to the information in the Board agenda and stated that they were unable to get a local vendor to provide the system.  Installation may be done by a local subcontractor.  Mr. Newton stated that local participation was not part of the selection process; however, this can be considered in subsequent selection processes.  Dr. Perfumo pointed out the importance of project timelines.  Ray Ogden commented that there are no manufacturers of fire alarm systems in Solano County.   

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee A. C. "Tony" Ubalde, Jr. for approval to award the contract for upgrade of the fire alarm system for the Fairfield campus to Edwards Systems Technology/Quality Sound.  The motion passed unanimously.

(f)
Bid Results and Approval to Award for Renovation of Building 1800B – Bid No. 04-004

Mark Newton provided an overview of the bid results and noted that there were 73 who held plans.  Mr. Newton expressed appreciation to the local Trades Council for their participation and active bid solicitation.  A total of 14 bids were received on the project.  The low bidder came in at $1.8 million.  

It was recommended that the project be awarded to a local contractor, JDS Builders Group, Inc. for a contract amount of $1,800,000. 

Some questions were asked about following state compliance with prevailing wages and apprenticeship ratio, etc., whether the contactor was union and the difference between the estimate and the low bid.  It was noted that the recommended contractor is a non-union, prevailing wage contractor and state compliance is being followed.  Mr. Newton stated that a full analysis cannot be done until the contract is awarded and the contractor provides a dollar-loaded schedule.  In addition, Mr. Newton stated the contractor is fairly well-known, five bidders are within $75,000 of one another and that it is not the feeling of the contractor that the bid came in substantially low compared with the rest of the market.  

Moved by Trustee A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr. and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval to award for renovation of Building 1800B – Bid No. 04-004.  The motion passed unanimously.

Academic Affairs
(g)
Approval of Regional Consortium Mini-Grant for Small Business Development Center

Dr. Perfumo commended Chuck Eason for his enthusiasm in seeking out, applying for and receiving grants as well as providing counseling services, workshops and training for chambers and local communities. 

Chuck Eason reported that Solano was selected for a $10,000 regional grant award for July 1, 2004 through May 13, 2005.  Approximately $4,000 will be used to continue a mini-grant received last year for a government procurement project (renewal of a bid-matching data base). The remaining $6,000 will be used for new projects to assist businesses to go after grants in the small business innovation research program.  There is no cash match on the part of Solano Community College.  Mr. Eason also spoke about dissemination of information to small business owners in Solano County.

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for approval of the Regional Consortium Mini-Grant for the Small Business Development Center.  

Trustee Phil McCaffrey and Board President Honeychurch expressed appreciation to Mr. Eason for his work.

(h)
Tech Prep Networks and Collaboratives Grant, Resolution No. 04/05-20 

Charles Shatzer, Associate Vice President of Workforce and Community Development, reported that SCC’s letter of intent was approved and with Board approval, an application for the $200,000 grant will be submitted on January 21, 2005.  The grant will allow us to expand and better develop the existing Tech Prep program.  This year, Rob Low is serving as the Director of the Tech Prep program.  

Moved by Trustee A. C. "Tony" Ubalde, Jr. and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of Resolution No. 04/05-20 authorizing the Superintendent-President to sign the agreement on behalf of the Governing Board to submit the proposal.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

ADVISORY VOTE--Student Trustee Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES—Trustee Phil McCaffrey, Trustee Willie McKnight, Vice President Jerry R. Wilkerson, Board President Denis Honeychurch, Trustee A. C. "Tony" Ubalde, Jr., Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee James M. Claffey

NOES—None

ABSENT—None

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Presentation on Student Services Center by LPA, Inc. Architects

Vice President Gerry Fisher, who is serving as chair of the Student Services Center Committee, recognized two committee members in the audience:  Dr. Ella Tolliver and Barbara Pavão.  Other members of the campus-wide committee since fall, 2003 include:  Ted Harding – faculty; Jo Ann Smith and Laurie Gorman  - classified; and Dave Brannen – ASSC.  Vice President James M. Bracy (Ret.) chaired the Student Services Center Committee from its inception through 2003-04.

The committee assessed individual areas, visited other campuses with recent construction, took digital photos, asked questions and held 19 meetings with LPA Architects representing approximately 285 hours of committee time with the architects, excluding time spent with their own constituencies seeking input. 

Steve Kendrick of LPA Architects provided a PowerPoint presentation on the proposed Student Services Center along with hard copies of the presentation for Board members.   Mr. Kendrick highlighted the building criteria, guiding principles, artist rendering of the entry, site plan, schematic first and second floor plans, campus main materials, and exterior elevations and exterior perspective.  The budget for the building is $9,368,266 with an assignable square footage of 28,370 and the gross square footage of 36,816.  The building is planned for a location adjacent to Building 300 and in close proximity to buildings 100 and 500.  A major guiding principle for the building is the consolidation of student services into a “one-stop” center for students.  

Discussion was held concerning emergency evacuation of the second floor, accessibility, mitigating for rain and the location of proposed conference rooms behind the office of the Vice President of Student Services and the office of Research and Planning. 

Trustee Phil McCaffrey thanked the Student Services Committee for their many hours of hard work on the project.

Board President Honeychurch expressed the Board’s appreciation for the presentation and stated that he looked forward to the building coming to fruition.  Dr. Perfumo expressed appreciation to the committee for their hard work as well, especially for their attention to the flow of student services needs and the relational layout.

Trustee Ubalde expressed hope that he would be provided with orientation on how the Student Services building came about in planning District facilities.  

(b)
Caltrans Agreement Declaring Restrictive Covenants

Dr. Wright stated that this item represents a request by Cal Trans to approve the agreement and bring closure to the project.  The item was presented to the Board for the first time in May, 2003 and again in May, 2004.  

This item will return to the Board for action at the February 2 meeting.  

(c)
Revenue and Expenditure Report for the Period Ending November 30, 2004

Dr. Wright commented that Fiscal Services has worked through the shortage of personnel to provide the five-month revenue and expenditure report.  Dr. Wright stated that the $3,489,226 ending balance speaks to the financial stability of the District.  Dr. Wright stated that this is the result of everyone working hard and growth. He thanked the Board for their support and everyone who helped to make the ending balance a positive one.  Trustee Keith also expressed pride in Solano College’s financial status in light of all of the cuts the institution has had to make. 

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Perfumo recognized George Maguire and Carla Spindt, faculty members, in the audience.  Both faculty members have won Dean Goodman awards for their acting work during the past season.  Professor Maguire received the award for his work at the Marin Shakespeare Festival in “Othello.”  Professor Spindt won the award for her role in the Theatre Works production of “All My Sons.”  Professor Maguire and Professor Spindt were honored with a round of congratulatory applause.  Dr. Perfumo also announced that Robert Parsons, adjunct faculty member in the theatre, is currently on tour in Australia with ACT’s production of “Black Rider.”  

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Trustee Claffey requested a report from the Business Office, by the next meeting, on the amount of money the College spent in the 2004 calendar year on the Solano College Theatre Association (SCTA) and the Children’s Theater.  

Trustee Ubalde thanked those who were in charge of the Chamber Mixer in Vacaville and complimented Trustee McCaffrey on his outstanding efforts on the Mixer.  Trustee Ubalde also thanked Dr. Shirley Lewis for the outstanding Martin Luther King event and asked that Dr. Perfumo also convey appreciation to Dr. Lewis for her efforts.  Trustee Ubalde thanked those who attended his welcoming reception and for those involved with the reception.   

14.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:03 p.m. 
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    APPROVED






DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D., PRESIDENT

 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
